Little Snoring Parish Council


Clerk 
Joanna Otte, Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, NR21 0JN  tel: 01328 822 366

Email: littlesnoringpc@googlemail.com 

Present: P Hall, S Harvey, M Kennedy, A Talbot, R Verrall (Chairman), L Wash, 
And:  D Ramsbotham (County Councillor)
Meeting of the Parish Council on

Monday 11 January 2016 at 7.30 pm in the Community Room on the Playing Field
MINUTES
Welcome and Happy New Year
1. Apologies from S Wills and PCSO Robotham (SNT Fakenham).
2. Declarations of pecuniary interest by Councillors in any of the agenda items listed below.
3. Minutes of the previous Meeting (9 Nov) were approved and signed as a true record.
4. Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
i. To note thanks received from Poppy Appeal, Tapping House and Air Ambulance for donations.
5. Police report since previous meeting: 3 calls 1 x Anti social behaviour, 1 x highway distribution, 1 x concern for safety.
6. The meeting was temporarily closed for the County Councillor to report.
NCCllr Ramsbotham wished everyone a Happy New Year. He reported that the budget proposals were in place. The public consultation would close on 14 January and the comments would be prepared for councillors to consider when the budget was fixed on February. He noted that council tax could increase by 4% (2% of which would be ring-fenced for adult services). The County Councils was working with Suffolk for devolution of powers (and money) for the two counties. He mentioned that the balance of power at County Hall was delicate following the recent bi-elections: 41 Conservatives, 41 alliance, 2 non-aligned.
P Hall asked how to report faded white lines on the roads (report via the Clerk to Highways); and who was responsible for clearing up the hedge cuttings from the roads.
The Chairman asked if any consideration was being given to the demise of local bus routes and the impact on people trying to access employment – not really.
The Chairman re-opened the meeting.
7. Highways
i. Items to report
a. Road falling into the ditch on Thursford Road (already reported and being dealt with)

b. Overflowing drains on Thursford Road near Preva Produce.

c. Leaf debris on road at junction of Thursford Road and The Street.

ii. Issues raised by members of the public

a. Damage to bank opposite Manor Farm Barns. To note that that a request to address this issue has been forwarded to the District Council because the entrance configuration might be a breach of planning.
b. Damage to verges and mud on road at The Hill and Thursford Road (to airfield); increase in traffic (agricultural vehicles, HGVs etc.); parking on Kettlestone Road e.g. on blind bend.
The issues above were discussed at length. It was noted that there was more traffic on Thursford Road now that there were two potato storage units on the airfield. There had also been an increase in recent months because one of the units was being used as the depot for the cabling for the Dudgeon Wind Farm. In addition there was one week when one of the units had to be emptied of rotten potatoes and excess fluid had to be pumped away. Self-imposed regulation was considered such as a timed one way system to access the airfield. However it was thought that this would not be a feasible solution. It was pointed out that other traffic also impinges on the road edges including cars, vans and school buses. The school had been made aware of the problem of parking on the blind bend on Kettlestone Road and efforts were made to avoid this as much as possible. It was noted that rural industry and the school with associated traffic and parking were an essential part of village life. It was important to work together to minimise problems and to look for opportunities for improvement e.g. reconfiguring Thursford Road and Kettlestone Road junction when houses are built next to the school and making a proper school car park.
8. Parish Partnership Scheme: 50:50 with the County Council

i. SAM2 (vehicle activated speed awareness messaging sign). Volunteers so far are John Parr and Chris Fuller.
9. Planning 
i. To consider applications received: 
a. Variation condition 2 (approved plans) attached to planning permission ref PF/15/0546 (Green Farm House) to allow for – revised eaves details, installation of PV panels to south roof slope, inset balcony to south elevation and relocation of front door. Plans circulated. No objection submitted 2 Dec 2015.
b. Retention of a conservatory with door into it, insertion of door and window in rear elevation, insertion of dormer window in rear elevation, substitution of pitched roof for flat roof over single storey extension at The Forge ref: LA/15/1826. No objection.
c. Retention of caravan site at The Green Man ref: PF/15/1791. No objection.
ii. To note decisions made by NNDC:
a. Variation condition 2 (approved plans) attached to planning permission ref PF/15/0546. Approved.
10. Financial Business:
i. To confirm balances on bank statements as:

	
	30/12/2015

	Business Saver Account
	£9,681.86

	Community Account
	£447.12

	
	£10,128.98


ii. To note receipts since the previous statement: NNDC: precept £4,000 and LCTSG £322; Barclays interest £1.07; U3A rent for Community Room: £50; 

iii. To note standing order / direct debit payments since previous meeting: 
a. Scooper Dooper: £81.25 x 3 for Oct, Nov and Dec
iv. It was decided to leave making a donation to Norfolk Age UK for the present.
v. The following payments were approved
	to whom (details of payment)
	cheque no.
	amount

	Joanna Otte (expenses)
	100642
	56.25

	Society of Local Council Clerks (annual subs)
	100643
	39.33

	Kettlestone Parish Council (Rights of Way of Byways courses)
	100644
	10.00

	Indigo Waste Services Ltd (paper collection)
	100645
	14.40

	Total
	
	£ 119.98

	cheques made between meetings
	
	

	J Stonell (gutter for bus shelter)
	100640
	14.90

	Dempsey Heating Ltd (water heater)
	100641
	631.20

	Total
	
	£ 646.10


11. To note that arrangements for external audit are changing owing to the abolition of the Audit Commission and a new regulatory framework being introduced.  A new company has been formed (Smaller Authorities’ Audit Appointments Ltd) to take over the appointment of external auditors and for setting the audit fees for smaller authorities from 2017. The deadline for opting out is 31 March 2016. The Company has been set up on behalf of the Dept for Communities and Local Government by the National Association of Local Councils (NALC), the Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC) and the Association of Drainage Authorities (ADA).
12. Presentation of the village and Reports
i. Health and Safety: S Harvey: tyre on bin by bus shelter, car tracks on playing field.
a. Playground: replacement seat and platform as well as bolt caps have been ordered.
b. Remedial works to matting and to entrance to playing field from The Croft.
c. The County Council was offering a Rangers Top-Up Scheme of £300 for half a days work. It was agreed that this was not necessary at present.
d. It was noted that in future Parish Councils might have to pay for the salt in grit bins which is currently provided by the County Council.
ii. Parking on the grass at The Croft

Response from Victory Housing parking issue in The Croft, Little Snoring.

I can confirm I have sent a letter to the tenant asking them not to park/drive on the area you mentioned and to use the car park that is available. Unfortunately the piece of land in question is not maintained by Victory Housing Trust so we would not be able to install wooden stakes etc. 
It was agreed that the Clerk should follow this up with the County Council.
13. Community Room
i. To note that an application for a grant to cover the costs of improvements to facilities was submitted to Dudgeon Community Fund (heater, windows and doors):

a. Hot water heater: Dempsey Heating completed.
b. Replacing the remaining windows and doors (waiting for grant).
14. Correspondence: circulated as usual. 
i. To note Rights of Way and Byways Course to be held in Kettlestone Village Hall on Monday 8 February at 7pm. Cost per Parish Council £10. (MK, PH, LW, AT)
ii. North Norfolk Parishes meeting to discuss Neighbourhood Plans etc on Monday 22 Feb at 7pm in Cromer Parish Hall.
iii. Ask
iv.  the Farmers meeting on 23 Feb at 7.30 pm in Fulmodeston Village Hall.
v. Bretts Wood: guided tour provisional date Tuesday 22 March (TBC)
vi. Request for photos of War Memorials for EDP
15. Any other business for placing on the agenda for the next Meeting.
i. Role of District Councillor in relation to Parish Council

ii. Scarecrow Festival: ‘Norfolk’
16. To confirm date and time of next Meeting on Monday 14 March 2016  at 7.30 pm 
Parish Council meeting closed at 9.05pm.
Meeting of Little Snoring Playing Field Association 

Following the Parish Council meeting on 11 January 2016
1. Minutes from the previous meeting were approved and signed.
2. Financial business

i. Balance in account for Lt Snoring Playing Field on 18 December 2015: £ 1,911.94
ii. Receipts: Little Snoring Pre-School: 3 x £15; recycling credits for paper bank £42.90
3. Other business: none.

Meeting closed 9.10 pm
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Signed: _______________________  




Date____________

Chairman


